MEETING MINUTES May 19, 2022

Committee: Conservation Commission

Date: May 19, 2022
Time: 7:00 PM
Location: Zoom

Commissioners present: Carl Shreder, Rachel Bancroft, Tom Howland, and Laura Repplier

Staff members present: Steve Przyjemski (Conservation Agent)

The meeting was called to order at: 7:05 PM

Carl Shreder starts off the meeting by reading off the following:

This Public Meeting is being conducted in a way that is an attempt to satisfy the Open Meeting Law, and other State Laws pertaining to the Public Hearings of the Town's Public Bodies. It is a good faith, best effort to comply with the new law, Chapter 22 of the Acts of 2022, signed into law on February 15, 2022, which includes an extension until July 15, 2022, of the remote meeting provisions of the Governor's March 12, 2020, Executive Order suspending certain provisions of the Open Meeting Law. Internet based technologies will be used by the Conservation Commission to conduct Public Meetings and Hearings until the Executive Order and its extension provisions are rescinded or terminated.

HEARINGS

- <u>93 Tenney Street</u> (DEP# 161-0915; GCC# 2022-02) NOI (cont.)
 - Construction of a commercial building with appurtenances within jurisdictional wetlands resource areas and/or associated buffer zones and local setback zones.
- <u>105 Lakeshore Drive</u> (DEP# 161-0918; GCC# 2022-04) NOI (cont.) New septic system.
- Thurlow Street South (DEP# 161-0919; GCC# 2022-05) NOI (cont.) Culvert replacement.

BUSINESS / DISCUSSION ITEMS

- 1. Items not reasonably anticipated by the chair 48 hours in advance of the meeting.
- **2.** Approve Meeting Minutes from the April 21, 2022 meeting.
- 3. Certificate of Compliance (COC) for 7 Corinthian Way; DEP# 161-0332.

GEORGETOWN CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Memorial Town Hall ♦ One Library Street ♦ Georgetown, MA 01833

MEETING MINUTES May 19, 2022

HEARING: 93 TENNEY STREET

93 Tenney Street (DEP# 161-0915; GCC# 2022-02) - NOI - (cont.)

Construction of a commercial building with appurtenances within jurisdictional wetlands resource areas and/or associated buffer zones and local setback zones.

Carl: It being after 7:00, I'm going to re-open a Notice of Intent for 93 Tenney Street; DEP 161-0915.

That was the construction of a commercial building with appurtenances within jurisdictional wetlands resource areas and/or associated buffer zones and local setbacks. I understand that the

applicant isn't here, and that they've requested a continuance; is that correct?

Steve: Correct.

Carl: I would entertain a motion to continue that. Did they indicate when they'd be ready? June 16th?

Steve: Correct, at 7:10 please.

Carl: I would entertain that motion.

Rachel: Makes a motion to continue the hearing to June 16, 2022 at 7:10 PM.

Laura: Seconds motion.

ROLL CALL

Rachel Bancroft
Tom Howland
AYE
Laura Repplier
Carl Shreder
AYE
AYE

MEETING MINUTES May 19, 2022

HEARING: 105 LAKESHORE DRIVE

105 Lakeshore Drive (DEP# 161-0918; GCC# 2022-04) – NOI – (cont.)

New septic system.

Present:

Seth Lajoie (Design Engineer) Justin McCarthy (Applicant)

Carl: It being 7:10, I'm going to re-open a Notice of Intent for 105 Lakeshore Drive; DEP 161-0918.

That was a new septic system replacement. If I could have the applicant and/or consultant, and if

you could identify yourself for the record, please.

Seth: Good evening, I am Seth Lajoie, and I am the design engineer for Justin McCarthy, who I

believe is also on this call.

Carl: Okay. So, why don't you bring us up to speed from the last meeting. I believe there were some

modifications I recall seeing.

Seth: The modification really had to do with just making sure that there was some sort of protocol in

place, in case the retaining wall on the property line fell in during construction. The major modification that I did on this plan is that in a conventional Title 5 septic system, it requires a 5-foot excavation around the entire system. The remedial use and general use permit of the oaks and drip irrigation system states that you do not need to have that 5 foot over dig. As a result, we were able to pull the excavation back from basically 1 foot off the property line to 4 feet off the property line, where a poly barrier will be installed, system sand will be put in, and then the system will be built on top of that. So, it's still close to the property line, but not *as* close, and

probably will not result in as much disturbance to that wall.

Carl: And just to refresh my memory, has the Board of Health already approved this?

Seth: Yes.

Carl: Okay. Are there any questions from Commissioners on this? I should say, or additional

comments from our last discussion.

Steve: Carl, I think the one thing that was brought up was regarding the interest of the applicant to

replace the wall as part of the project.

Carl: Right.

GEORGETOWN CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Memorial Town Hall ♦ One Library Street ♦ Georgetown, MA 01833

MEETING MINUTES May 19, 2022

Steve: It wasn't just to try to get it better. I think the original request was to ask the owner if they'd be

willing to do a complete repair/replacement at the same time.

Carl: I recall that discussion, as the applicant or owner was not available on the call. So, nothing has

changed in that regard, other than the comments you just made regarding the contingency?

Seth: Justin, are you on this? I don't know if he's on this.

Steve: I don't see...he is not on the call, sir.

Laura: No, he is.

Steve: Oh, Justin – there he is.

Laura: He is, but he may be muted. He may be talking, but he's muted. Mr. McCarthy...

Justin: Can you hear me now?

Carl: Yes, sir we can hear you. I can just see your forehead, so you may want to adjust your camera a

little bit.

Justin: Let me get a little closer here.

Carl: There we go.

Justin: Okay, go ahead.

Carl: The question was: during the last meeting, I guess you weren't available for the call, so has there

been any change or discussion about replacement of the wall that we were discussing, or are you

still in the same situation?

Justin: Whatever it takes, I'm willing to do.

Carl: Okay. The question is, do we need...we've got the existing plan. Steve, can we put that in the

order, if we approve that?

Steve: I just want to make sure that Justin realizes what he just said.

Seth: Yeah.

Steve: Up till now, Seth, your representative said that you were not willing to replace the wall. The

way you just described that answer, was that you're willing to replace the wall. That's the exact

opposite of what Seth said earlier...

MEETING MINUTES May 19, 2022

Carl: I think he said he'd be willing to do what's necessary – I guess that's the question.

Justin: Right, if necessary.

Steve: Okay, but you're not saying you're going to do it up front. If it falls, you're willing to repair

what falls?

Justin: Absolutely.

Steve: Got it. I just wanted to clarify it for the decision, because I'm writing it.

Carl: Yes, we want to be clear in the approval decision that we word it that way, so if it does fail, it

would be addressed as part of this.

Steve: Will do.

Seth: I believe that you could just reference the revised plan that has a statement on it to that affect.

Steve: What's the date, sir?

Seth: The date of the plan is: revised 5/10/22, and the note states that if during construction, the

existing retaining wall is disturbed in any way, resulting in a collapse of any portion of the wall, construction on the sewage disposal system shall cease immediately; the design engineer and the Town shall be notified, and that portion of the retaining wall that is disturbed shall be repaired with a pre-cast concrete block retaining wall, or equivalent, prior to commencement of work on

the sewage disposal system.

*Someone from the public speaks up

Unknown: The wall is already in disrepair...

Carl: Sir, could you just give me a minute to open it up for discussion to abutters, and then I'll let you

talk?

Unknown: Alright, sorry.

Carl: Are there any other Commissioner comments at this time? Because I want to open it up to any

abutters, and they can comment if they identify themselves.

*No one comes forward.

Carl: Ok, sir, go ahead with your comments and identify yourself, please.

MEETING MINUTES May 19, 2022

PUBLIC COMMENTS

Present:

Don MacLean from 107 Lakeshore Drive Jane MacLean from 107 Lakeshore Drive

Don: This is Don MacLean at 107 Lakeshore.

Carl: Thanks. Go ahead.

Don: The wall is already in disrepair. The retaining wall has been pushed out over the years, over the

property line. Any construction performed over there is just going to make matters worse. I don't know what you consider a disruption; does that mean the wall totally collapses, or? It's just that we have to look at this wall that's falling onto our property, so it would be nice if something could be done. I'd like the final product to look half decent, that's all. We're not polying for the world have it's just that it's crumbling and falling ante our property already.

asking for the world here, it's just that it's crumbling and falling onto our property already.

Jane: Also, I'm Jane MacLean, 107 Lakeshore Drive. I emailed pictures of the wall in the state of

disrepair it's already in. Do you guys have those? You can take a look for yourself at what it

looks like from our side.

Carl: Since I have the applicant, the applicant's consultant, and abutters – can we come to a conclusion

here?

Justin: I know Jane and Don very well. We've always gotten along, so what is it going to take for this

to happen? Don or Jane?

Jane: The wall needs to be fixed, Justin, to hold your dirt up; because it's all crumbling into our yard.

Justin: Is that the part of the wall where the people have that little fireplace; is that the area?

Jane: That and also up the hill. There are two sections, and I sent pictures to the Board. There's more

than one area, Justin, and I've invited you over to look at it from side and you just wouldn't.

Justin: I've seen it numerous times, Jane. I understand what you're saying, but what does the upper part

of the wall have to do with where they're installing it? I'm unfamiliar with it, so maybe

somebody there can help me understand.

MEETING MINUTES May 19, 2022

Don: Your retaining wall is crumbling onto our property, that's one problem. Now that you're going

to be starting construction over there, it's just going to make matters worse. All we want is, when you're all done, when the new septic system is in, for the wall to look decent and to be on

your property.

Justin: I'll agree with that, Don.

Don: Ok, that's fine.

Carl: If we can put that wording in the condition, we can move this forward and everyone can be

happy.

Don: Yep.

Jane: Yep.

Justin: Okay, thank you.

Carl: I think that's what everyone wants – to be happy, to move forward.

Justin: There you go.

Jane: Exactly.

Don: Thank you.

Carl: Okay. Are there anymore abutters, or Commissioners have any more comments on this project?

Laura: I would like to thank them. I want to thank them for a civil and a lovely resolution. Thanks!

That was very neighborly.

Carl: That's why it was important to get both parties together, and having a little discussion, and

coming up with a decent resolution.

Jane: Thank you, this is good.

Carl: Thank you. I'll entertain a motion from the Commission.

END OF PUBLIC COMMENTS

Justin: So, are we good to go?

MEETING MINUTES May 19, 2022

Carl: Well, let us vote, I'm trying to get a motion going.

*Laughter.

Justin: Okay.

Laura: Can somebody else vote, because I need to abstain? Not vote, I mean make the motion.

Rachel: I'm trying to figure out the exact wording that needs to be put on it.

Carl: The wording would be referenced in the Order of Conditions, so.

Rachel: So that shouldn't be in the motion, then?

Carl: It could be in the motion; I'm trying to figure out how to phrase it. It could be something like,

the applicant has agreed to replace the retaining wall as necessary, I guess.

Rachel: Okay. Mr. Chairman, I'd like to make a motion to approve 105 Lakeshore Drive, with the

amendment, the revised plan of 5/10/22, to replace the retaining wall where it's crumbling on the

boundary, between the two properties.

Tom: Howland, second.

Carl: We have a motion and it's been seconded to approve the Notice of Intent for 105 Lakeshore

Drive; DEP# 161-0918, and that would be the plan dated 5/10/22, and also noting that the applicant has agreed to replace the crumbling wall as necessary on the project. Is there any

further discussion? If not, I'll entertain a roll call vote. All in favor:

ROLL CALL

Rachel Bancroft
Tom Howland
AYE
AYE

Laura Repplier ABSTAINED

Carl Shreder AYE

MEETING MINUTES May 19, 2022

Carl: I'll entertain a motion to close the Notice of Intent for 105 Lakeshore Drive.

Rachel: So moved.

Tom: Second, Howland.

Carl: We have a motion and it's been seconded, to close the Notice of Intent for 105 Lakeshore Drive.

All in favor, roll call vote:

ROLL CALL

Rachel Bancroft
Tom Howland
AYE
AYE

Laura Repplier ABSTAINED

Carl Shreder AYE

MEETING MINUTES May 19, 2022

HEARING: THURLOW STREET - SOUTH

<u>Thurlow Street - South</u> (DEP# 161-0919; GCC# 2022-05) – NOI – (cont.)

Culvert replacement.

Present:

Andrew Cole (National Grid)

Carl: It being on or after 7:15, I want to open a continued Notice of Intent for Thurlow Street South;

DEP 161-0919. This is the culvert replacement off of Thurlow Street that's been causing a lot of concerns to many neighbors in that area. We approved this as an emergency, so the DEP# has

been issued. Any other comments? The applicant didn't come in, or did come in?

Steve: Andrew is here.

Carl: Okay. If you'd like to identify yourself for the record, please.

Andrew: This is Andrew Cole, the leading environmental scientist for National Grid.

Carl: Okay. Andrew, if you could bring us up to speed on this; we discussed this in our last meeting,

in terms of what was happening, and the presentation was made, and we wanted to move it forward and approved it as an emergency, but now the documentation is kind of catching up with

that.

Andrew: So, with the DEP file number issued, the emergency that was provided didn't provide us

coverage under the 401, so activities didn't proceed since the last hearing. We don't anticipate starting work at the end of the month. As far as today, we received an approval letter from

National Heritage with some conditions, so we need to put together a...

Carl: I just saw that myself, so.

Andrew: We just need to put together a turtle protection plan and submit it to them. Prior to the meeting I

requested my consultant, VHB, to try to expedite that and try to get it in front of them, with the

intent to still start this work after the 10-day appeal period, on or about the 30th.

Carl: So, if you get your approvals from National Heritage, do you anticipate being able to start on the

30th?

Andrew: That's the best-case scenario.

MEETING MINUTES May 19, 2022

Carl: We just want to be able to tell the residents in the area a status on when they can expect something to occur.

The conditions from National Heritage require a turtle protection plan be submitted and approved by them. I asked VHB to prepare that, expedite it and submit, pending any comments from National Heritage about what that turtle protection plan includes, we would still anticipate trying to start on the 30th. I've already communicated to the contractor that I anticipated the Order of Conditions to be approved tonight; looking at the number of days from now till the 10-day appeal period, closing out would put us at the 30th, so the earliest we would start would be the 30th, as long as there are no other delays or obstacles to get over.

So, would you be starting to position equipment in the area ahead of time, or are you waiting until the actual approval?

The contractor has all of the materials. They've been notified that we anticipate being able to start on the 30th, out of the Commission meeting tonight, hearing it being approved. Starting tomorrow or the beginning of next week, I would schedule a call with them, verbally go over on a Teams call or a Zoom, talk through the project and plans with them, and make sure they had all the materials in hand, and target being there on Monday the 30th. They have to allocate crews and etc., so I can't speak to their schedule exactly, but they've gotten all the information they need, and they are aware that we were trying to jump on this, pending all permit approvals.

Okay. Do Commissioners have any questions on this project?

I'm sorry, I do. It's a really active nesting time out there, and I understand you're looking at a protection plan for the turtles, but that rail trail is covered in nesting turtles now; and it will be escalating over the next month. So, that's a concern, and I was wondering why you need to get it done now.

Should I respond to that, or wait for other Commissioners?

Go ahead and respond. I think there was previous discussions on this from previous meetings; many residents are concerned with flooding in the area, and there was a lot of desire to get that project done as expeditiously as possible.

The species of concern - the turtle that has the protection, and this particular priority habitat, we have to do the work during the active season. The active season is now, it started approximately April 1st, so we couldn't do work prior to that - and it extends till October 1st. The idea is that the turtles are active and are able to move and relocate, so the turtle protection plan that we would submit to National Heritage would probably include erosion control barriers that would eliminate their ability to get into the work site. We would have an environmental scientist reviewing the area before the start of construction each day, and means and methods like that to eliminate the potential for turtles being injured, or nesting in active construction. Outside of that, that's the

Carl:

Andrew:

Andrew:

Laura:

Carl:

Andrew:

Carl:

Andrew:

GEORGETOWN CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Memorial Town Hall ♦ One Library Street ♦ Georgetown, MA 01833

MEETING MINUTES May 19, 2022

extent of the turtle protection I think we would be implementing. We would also look for any active turtle nesting in the immediate area. If Commissioners have been out there, or to make you guys aware – we did the equalizer pipe so there's some controls present. Prior to work with the contractor, we'd walk through the site and look at their existing controls; replace, amend, add to, and if there's activeness, there are ways to condition off those areas so we can avoid that. That's the extent of what we're capable of doing.

Laura: Okay, thank you. I know that flooding has been the source of many, many troubling

conversations over years in that area.

Carl: That area has been building to be a problem for a long time, as you know.

Laura: Okay, thank you.

Carl: So, National Heritage does want it to occur during this period?

Andrew: Correct.

Carl: Okay. Are there any other Commissioner comments at this point? I want to open it up, I'm not

sure if there are any abutters to the project. If I'm not hearing any comments from

Commissioners, I'll open it up to abutters. Are there any abutters to the Thurlow Street culver

replacement project?

*No one comes forward.

Carl: Not hearing any. If there are no more comments, are there any comments from you, Steve, at

this point?

Steve: No sir.

Carl: Okay. In that case, I would entertain a motion on this project.

Rachel: Carl, one question; because we already did the emergency, is this just amending?

Carl: Essentially, the emergency bypasses the normal NOI (Notice of Intent) process. This is the NOI,

here.

Rachel: Okay.

Carl: We kind of superseded it last time, to expedite it; but now, we have everything we need to

approve it. We've got DEP numbers, National Heritage, and we basically already had the presentation/discussion in the previous meeting, so we have everything we need at this point.

Rachel: Okay, just checking.

MEETING MINUTES May 19, 2022

Carl: Yep.

Rachel: Mr. Chairman, I'd like to make a motion to approve Thurlow Street South; and I cannot read

those numbers right now, and I don't have my glasses – to begin as soon as National Heritage

signs off.

Tom: Second, Howland.

Carl: We have a motion and it's been seconded, to approve the Notice of Intent for Thurlow Street

South; DEP 161-0919, and that was a culvert replacement. That's also including the turtle protection plan/National Heritage approval. Is there any further discussion? All in favor, roll

call vote:

ROLL CALL

Rachel Bancroft
Tom Howland
AYE

Laura Repplier ABSTAINED

Carl Shreder AYE

Motion carries.

Carl: I would entertain a motion to close the NOI for Thurlow Street South.

Tom: So moved.

Rachel: Seconds motion.

Carl: We have a motion and it's been seconded. All in favor, roll call vote:

ROLL CALL

Rachel Bancroft
Tom Howland
AYE
AYE

Laura Repplier ABSTAINED

Carl Shreder AYE

MEETING MINUTES May 19, 2022

BUSINESS: Meeting Minutes

Carl: We have minutes from April 21, 2022, if someone would like to make a motion or have any

comments about those minutes.

Laura: Carl, I'm going to need to abstain because I wasn't there. You only have 3 of you voting...

Steve: That's fine, Laura. It's a quorum of the standing group.

Laura: Okay.

Carl: Would someone like to make a motion?

Rachel: Mr. Chairman, I'd like to make a motion to approve the minutes from April 21st of 2022.

Tom: Howland, second.

Carl: We have a motion and it's been seconded to approve the meeting minutes from April 21, 2022.

Is there any further discussion? If not, all in favor, roll call vote, with one abstention, I believe:

ROLL CALL

Rachel Bancroft
Tom Howland
AYE
AYE

Laura Repplier ABSTAINED

Carl Shreder AYE

MEETING MINUTES May 19, 2022

BUSINESS: Certificate of Compliance for 7 Corinthian Way; DEP# 161-0332

Carl: We also have a COC for 7 Corinthian Way, and we would need a motion for that.

Laura: To accept it? To approve the COC, you mean?

Carl: To approve it, correct.

Laura: So moved.

Rachel: Seconds motion.

Carl: We have a motion and it's been seconded to approve the Certificate of Compliance for 7

Corinthian Way; DEP 161-0332. Is there any further discussion on that? And Steve,

everything's been met with this?

Steve: Yes, sir.

Carl: Okay. All in favor, roll call vote:

ROLL CALL

Rachel Bancroft
Tom Howland
AYE
Laura Repplier
Carl Shreder
AYE
AYE

MEETING MINUTES May 19, 2022

If there's nothing further, I'd entertain a motion to close the May 19th meeting of the

CLOSING THE MEETING

Carl:

	Conservation Commission.		
Tom: Laura:	So moved, Mr. Chairman. Second.		
Carl:	We had a motion and it's been seconded, to close the May 19 th meeting of the Georgetown Conservation Commission. All in favor, roll call vote:		
	ROLI	L CALL	
	Rachel Bancroft	AYE	
	Tom Howland	AYE	
	Laura Repplier Carl Shreder	AYE AYE	
	Motion carries, and	I the meeting is closed.	
	he Conservation Office. ****END OF MEE	and other exhibits used at the meeting will be available CTING MINUTES****	
		oving the meeting minutes 	
		ld on May 19, 2022 were approved by a virtual roll categories when in-person meetings resume.	ાી
Respectfull	ly submitted,		
Chairman:	(signature)	_	